MINUTES OF THE UPPER DEVERILLS PARISH COUNCIL MEETING  

Held in the VILLAGE HALL on Wednesday 12th May 2010, 7.08pm 

Present: 
Councillor Lady Wheeler (Chairman)

Councillors Blue, Shuler, Greenwood and Fagan

Unitary Councillor Fleur de Rhé Philipe

Richard Kitson, Louise Stratton and Richard Stratton
10/009 Appointment of New Chairman

Councillor Trish Shuler then proposed Felicity Wheeler for Chairman.

This was seconded by Councillor Sarah Fagan. All agreed.

10/010 Election of Vice Chairman

Councillor Felicity Wheeler then proposed Ranald Blue for Vice Chairman.

This was seconded by Councillor Robin Greenwood. All agreed.

10/011 Acceptance of apologies for absence 
There were no apologies for absence

10/012 Open Session for members of the public –

No issues were brought to the attention of the Parish Council
10/013 To receive declarations of interests – None declared

10/014 To confirm and sign the minutes of the last meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 10th March 2010 were accepted as a true record.
Proposed:   Councillor Blue  

Seconded:  Councillor Fagan

10/013 Chairman’s Announcements

The Chairman thanked the Council for electing her for another term of office. She informed Council that as she had been Chairman for the past 5 years, she will not stand again next year for the position of Chairman.
10/014 River Deverill – Ford update

The Clerk reported to Council her meeting with Pat Whyte and showed pictures of the depth gauge he suggested along with a map of the proposed positions that had been surveyed. Discussion took place as to whether two depth gauges were really necessary, also that the places found suitable were agreeable. It was resolved that Councillor Wheeler would meet with Pat Whyte and make the final decision as to whether one gauge would be more aesthetically pleasing in the Ford or whether two should be used. The Clerk would arrange the meeting.
The Clerk presented Councillor Shuler with the larger maps she had obtained form Wiltshire Council. Councillor Shuler informed Council she had spoken to a parishioner who had agreed to advise her on producing a detailed map of flood areas within the Parishes. Councillor Shuler had been informed that the information held by the Environment Agency might not be as accurate as expected. Councillor Shuler felt confident about producing the map for Kingston Deverill but would like the help of the other Councillors with Brixton and Monkton Deverill. Councillor Shuler informed Council that she would put an article in the Parish News asking for Parishioners to assist with the information needed.
Action: Clerk, Shuler & Blue 
10/015 Replacement of seat by Kingston Deverill Bridge

The Clerk reported to Council that she had researched the internet for a grant and had made contact with the AONB Cranborne Chase. David Blake, the grants manager, had advised the Clerk that if an application was made by the Parish Council for a grant towards the seat they would look favourably at funding half the cost. The Clerk informed Council that she had obtained a cost of £300.00 + VAT to supply and place an oak log with an area cut to make seating that would be sustainable, natural, and environmentally friendly and would fit the criteria for funding from the AONB. The Clerk was asked by Councillor Shuler to obtain a photograph of the log with dimensions and that she would advertise in the parish news for parishioner’s thoughts.
Action: Clerk & Councillor Shuler
10/016 Updated definitive map 

The Clerk showed Council the laminated map to be given to the Village Hall Committee. The Clerk informed Council that Richard Cousens had seen the map and was very pleased with it. He had suggested to the Clerk that a larger colour copy would be a fantastic asset and he had a place inside the main Hall where it could be positioned. The Clerk was instructed by Council to see if she could obtain a colour copy from Wiltshire Council.   








        Action: Clerk
10/017 Broadband –Update from the BAG

Councillor Greenwood and Richard Kitson from the BAG updated Council on the position of the Broadband Action Group to date. A copy of their report is attached. It was reported that there was a delay in the SWRDA announcement due to the General Election.

10/018 Parish Steward – tasks to be undertaken

Council discussed the areas in the Parishes that needed attention and gave the Clerk the following list of work to be actioned: 
a. Follow up the painting of the railings on the Deverill Bridge - Clerk to email Denise Bunce.
b. Dark Lane leading to the ford needs cleaning Maiden Bradley side as badgers have been throwing mud down the banks into the road. 
c. Extra grass cutting required to improve the driving visibility at junctions etc during the growing season: Top of Hindon Road at junction of A35 - can an extra grass cut be actioned to keep maximum visibility, roadside verges along the cricket pitch bend Kingston Deverill, opposite Manor Farm. KD, Kingston Deverill Village Hall entrance and also the corner near the Church. 
The Clerk was also informed of fly tipping of an oil drum at Pen Hill on the Hindon Road - she will pass on the information to the relevant department.





Action: Clerk 

10/019 Community Speed Watch/Traffic Action Group – update
Councillor Blue reported that he had liaised with a PC currently involved in the Speedwatch scheme to determine how successful it has been so far. There currently appeared to be a number of issues, the first being that if the Parish Council adopted Speedwatch they would lose the Police speed cameras in the areas where the scheme is operating.  Another issue is the number of volunteers (ideally 10) and their dedication.  To maximise the effectiveness of the scheme speed check should be conducted during peak commuter times; however this tends to exclude potential volunteers who themselves work thereby reducing the pool of volunteers.  As a result the workload, which is not inconsiderable, can fall to a small number of individuals who unless they are very dedicated may fail to maximise the effectiveness of the Speedwatch scheme.  Councillor Blue therefore recommended to the Council that it should defer joining the scheme until further evidence as to its effectiveness is gained from other Parish Councils currently involved.
10/020 Community Emergency Volunteer

Council had noted at the Annual Parish Meeting that a new Community Emergency Volunteer had been found. She had unfortunately been unavailable to attend the meeting.
10/021 Insurance – Quotations

Council instructed the Clerk to contact Community First and request the cost for Officials liability to be included on their Insurance quotation following the three quotations the Clerk had obtained. Council agreed that due to the time constraints that the Clerk would email around the cost implications and Councillors would send confirmation of their agreement by return email. 
Action: Clerk

10/022 Planning - Whitecliff Barn – Installation of gateway Kingston Deverill - Field Shelters
W/10/00973FUL Barn at Whitecliffe Farm Brixton Deverill 

Council discussed the above application and resolved to support the application subject to conditions set out below:
The wording should be “request for change of use (shoot Barn) to allow a subsidiary presence in the context of the agricultural Barn not as in the first paragraph, this is a request for a change of use to include sui generis (shoot Barn) and that no second barn is erected on the area.
W/10/00261/FUL Installation of Gateway

Council discussed the above application and resolved to support the application
Field Shelters
Council discussed the map that the Clerk had marked with the field shelters within the Parish boundary. It was resolved that the Clerk contact the Enforcement Officer at Wiltshire Council to ascertain whether planning permission was required for any of them.




Action: Clerk
10/023 Payments Council Resolved the following Payments

 S Jeffries Invoice Wages 







£ 416.25

 S Jeffries Travelling 








£   22.80

 Maiden Bradley Computer Contract Invoice Feb/Mar 2010



£   10.00

 WALC Subscription








£ 107.24

 Stationery Plus - Ink & Box







£   54.08

 S Jeffries -Liberon Pure Tung Oil –purchased Cordons Warminster


£     6.40
 Retrospectively

 Councillor Training Idmiston







£   30.00

Council noted the income received 

 Income 

 Precept 10/11









£5850.00

 Bursary









£    47.50

The Tung Oil was given to Councillor Wheeler to pass on to Mr Alan Rymell who has kindly agreed to apply it to the notice boards.
10/024 Audit 






Council approved and resolved the Accounts for 2009-2010. Council approved and resolved the Annual Governance statement. Council approved and resolved the Internal Audit. The Chairman signed the accounts and the Clerk was instructed to send the Accounts to the External Auditor. It was resolved that Mr Alan Rymell would be gifted a book token for £25 from the Chairman’s allowance.
10/025 Clerk’s report and correspondence received

Laptop 

The Clerk informed Council that Maiden Bradley Parish Council was seeking to upgrade the Laptop the Clerk used. It wished to propose to the Council that if it was willing to increase its payments to Maiden Bradley for the use of the laptop from £5.00 to £7.50 a month, the Parish Council would go ahead with the purchase of a new laptop for the Clerk to use. Council resolved that the price increase was agreeable. The Clerk was instructed to inform Maiden Bradley of their decision. 
Grant Cheques

The Clerk informed Council that the Grant cheques had not been processed yet this year. The amounts had been resolved during the Budget discussions. Council agreed that the Clerk could action two of the cheques, one for the PCC and the other for the Parish News.
Training

The Clerk presented Council with a list of the training courses, costs and dates. She also included the courses she would be taking with Horningsham and Maiden Bradley Parish Councils on the list. The Clerk informed Council that she would seek bursaries from National Association Local Councils for 50% of the cost of each of the three most expensive courses. Council resolved that the cost of all the courses the Clerk would be actioning this year could be split between the three Councils as each would benefit greatly.

Council discussed the Village Hall’s success in its search for funding for the revamping of the kitchen. The Clerk was asked to check previous communications regarding grant applications to the Parish Council. The Clerk informed Council that she would contact the Village Hall Committee to find out if they required any help with funding following the events they had organised.

Contract of Employment

Councillor Wheeler signed the Clerk’s updated contract.

Risk Assessment

Council discussed the check sheets that the Clerk had circulated in the circulation box and agreed that the one Councillor in each parish would be given 12 copies each of the Risk Assessment relevant to their area and action them accordingly.
Standing Orders

The Clerk informed Council that she would place the draft copy of the new version of the recommended Standing Orders that had been released by the National Association of Local Councils in the circulation box. She advised that Council would need to approve any changes to the draft at the next meeting and resolve the new standing orders at the meeting following the changes. 



     Action: Clerk
10/026 Matters raised by Councillors – for information only 
Councillor Shuler informed Council that she would be standing down after this meeting. She felt that following her illness that she would like to concentrate on other areas in the Parish where she could contribute, but not be so involved. The Chairman thanked her for her work throughout the last three years and could understand her reasons for resigning. The Clerk was instructed to contact Wiltshire Council so that an Election Notice could be put up in Kingston Deverill. 




Action: Clerk
10/027 Items for Parish News & Notice boards

There were no items for the Parish News.
The meeting closed at 9.00pm

The next Parish Council Meeting will take place on Wednesday 14th July 2010 at 6.30 pm
in Upper Deverills Village Hall
All are welcome to attend.
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